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THE COMMITTEE FOR SUSTAINABILITY
Met at 7.30pm at Marshalswick Community Centre on Tuesday 17th September 2024.

	Present:
	Councillors Jenny Roberts (Chair), Carol Chalkley, Mary Ternouth, Debbie Chachulski, Maurice Wells
Public Member David Kealey

Jill Watson (Sustainable St Albans)
Julian Thornton (Herts County Council)

	Officers:
	Simon Thwaites, Clerk

Emma Hostler, Deputy Clerk

Rebecca Pannese, Project, Amenities and Community Engagement Officer (PACE)

	Absent:
	-


  955
TO RECEIVE AND ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Lambert, Cllr Reid, Mark Carter and Jim Watson.
956
DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS

There was none.

957      TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 25th JUNE 2024
The minutes of the 25th June meeting, having been previously circulated, were taken as a correct record.  It was;

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the Committee for Sustainability meeting held on Tuesday 25th June 2024 be approved and signed as a correct record by the Chair.

958
REVIEW DRAFT BUDGETS
The Committee reviewed draft budgets for 2025/26. All draft budgets are subject to review by the Finance Committee before going to Full Council in November/December. Requests were made for an increase in budgets for sustainability projects (£2,000) and tree planting (£1,000) and finalised as below.
	Purpose
	2024/25 Budget
	Draft 2025/26 Budget

	£
	£
	£

	Sustainability Projects
	6,000
	4,500

	Community Garden
	1,500
	1,500

	Wildflower Initiative
	2,750
	3,000

	Tree Planting
	5,000
	5,000

	Swift/birdlife Initiative
	-
	3,500

	
	15,250
	17,500


PROTECTING AND SUPPORTING NATURE

959
POND SURVEY ON HARNESS WAY
At the Sports & Recreation Committee meeting held on 19th June a proposal was made and approved for the installation of a hard surface path through Harness Way Open Space. Recognising that the installation of hard surfacing necessarily reduces the surface area for natural habitat, the Project, Amenities and Community Engagement (PACE) Officer met with a representative from Herts and Middlesex Wildlife Trust (HMWT) to discuss how to offset this loss and generally seek advice to ensure we are making the most of the ecological opportunities of this green space. Following this, HMWT has undertaken two audits on behalf of the Parish, the reports from which should be with us imminently. The PACE Officer shared with members some of the ideas suggested during the meeting but is hoping to formulate a management plan from the results of the audits once available. 

960
NEW HEDGEROW ON THE JERSEY FARM WOODLAND PARK
A pre-order has been made for 1,750 mixed native hedgerow plants to be planted as a hedge on the Jersey Farm Woodland Park. The hedge, consisting of Hazel, Hawthorn, Field Maple and Bird Cherry will be approximately 250m in length and is expected to provide an invaluable habitat and food source in years to come. Whilst the cost of this project does not fall to the Committee for Sustainability, Members were invited to help raise volunteer support for when it’s time to plant. A provisional date of the weekend of 23rd/24th November has been set for this.
961
WILDFLOWER BEDS

The PACE Officer provided a verbal update on plans to revitalize various wildflower beds in the area both this year and next. Lessons have been learnt from the last two years and different approaches will need to be applied, including resowing with annual seed mixes to counter the abundant leafy growth of perennials in the nutrient rich soil. All the existing beds have now been cut back and arisings removed, and additional wildflower mounds are planned in Sherwood Park, William Bell and Harness Way to be created from the spoils of new playground installations on these sites. 
962
SANDRIDGE PARISH WILD BIRD INITIATIVE

Members received a report by the Parish Office Team proposing an initiative to protect and benefit the visiting swift population. This is further to the Committee approving in principle funding for a community engagement similar to the wildflower initiative but with the intention of protecting/aiding birdlife. Questions followed, including regarding on-going responsibility for the boxes and the proposed funding, which were answered by the Officers. Suggestions were made to enhance opportunities for residents to be involved. It was, unanimously;
RESOLVED

That the Committee noted the contents of the report, including the plan to purchase a couple of sample boxes for the Parish as well as subsidise the purchase cost of bird boxes for residents, and agreed to move forward with the initiative. A date of the evening of Thursday 14th November from 7-9pm has been provisionally set for a public meeting. Further details will follow.
963
INSTALLATION OF SWIFT BOXES IN ST LEONARD’S CHURCH BELFRY

In conjunction with the parish wild bird initiative (minute 962), Anne Thomas, a Public Member on the Jersey Farm Woodland Park Committee and Cllr Maurice Wells, were already working with a representative from NE Herts Swifts, exploring the possibility of installing up to 8 swift boxes in the belfry at St Leonard’s Church. This initiative has been given approval by the vicar and also the Diocese of St Albans. Cllr Wells asked the committee to approve £100 of funding to build the swift boxes by hand. This will cover the cost of building materials including wood, hinges and other miscellaneous items. It is hoped to build the boxes over the winter for a spring installation ready for the bird’s breeding season in May. It was, unanimously;
RESOLVED
That the Committee for Sustainability approve £100 of funding to build swift boxes for installation in St Leonard’s Church belfry as part of the Committee’s commitment to supporting wild birds in the parish. 

IMPROVING THE NATURAL ENVIRONMENT FOR RESIDENTS

964
UPDATE FROM JULIAN THORNTON (HCC) ON FOOTPATHS AND RIGHTS OF WAY

Julian Thornton updated the Committee on rights of way works completed or currently in hand, including:
BW 51 North Drive to Oaklands College reconstruction works now completed with a final inspection due for end of September
BOAT 3 surfacing works in Bentley Spinney and to the rear of Highview Gardens now completed

Coleman Green paths have been cleared

Talks ongoing about construction of a footpath between Oaklands Grange and local schools. Mary Ternouth reported that the local residents’ association is active in pushing for the same. 
HCC is continuing to work with the Friends of Jersey Lane on implementing the Green Space Action Plan. Currently addressing concerns regarding top heavy sycamore trees at the rear of Windmill Avenue/Harvesters.

Julian agreed to inspect the report of stones washed onto Jersey Lane from the nearby resurfaced bridleway. 

Finally, Julian informed the meeting that his team are currently planning the HCC capital works programme for next year and this would be the time for the Committee to notify of any potential surfacing requirements that it would like to be considered.

965
FOOTPATH AT THE HARNESS WAY OPEN SPACE

The PACE Officer gave a verbal update on plans to install a hard surface path on Harness Way (see minute 959). It is hoped these works will be underway before year end. 
966
SANDRIDGEBURY LANE TO BRIDLEWAY 8
A third party with a keen interest in the public rights of way network and an association with the St Albans Access Forum will be making an application for the track running in front of the Sandridge Scout Hut to become a definitive right of way. With the aim of raising the application on HCC's priority listing Public Member David Kealey, chairman of the St Albans Access Forum has been asked to organise witness statements to demonstrate that the track is used by the public. Whilst the witness statements would be reviewed by the third party, David approached the Committee with a request to use Parish Council resources to receive them in the first instance - this would involve using the Council’s email address and postal address to receive the statements in either hard copy or electronically and then forward them to David. The Modification Order Amendment would be submitted by the third party. The Parish Council would be referred to on the notice displayed but would have no other involvement in this process. Views were shared by Members on whether it was desirable for the Parish Council resources to be used in this way. Suggestions were made as to alternative publicity platforms for reaching track users. It was; 
RESOLVED
That Parish Council contact details should not be provided to promote or to receive witness statements to support this rights of way application. Cllr Roberts assured David Kealey that the Parish Council would continue to support him in exploring alternative means of organising witness statements.
967
RIGHTS OF WAY PTRO CONSULTATION

Herts County Council have initiated a public consultation regarding the review of Rights of Way Permanent Traffic Regulation Orders (PTROs). PTROs are legal instruments that impose restrictions on certain types of traffic or users along designated routes. Regular reviews of PTROs are advised to ensure they remain relevant and effective. The Council is currently assessing the various options for each route affected by these orders.  
The committee noted that the consultation has begun, and Members should notify Cllr Roberts if they wish this committee to submit a representation. Further details are available at www.hertfordshire.gov.uk/about-the-council/consultations/permanent-traffic-regulation-orders/permanent-traffic-regulation-orders-consultation.aspx

968
RIGHT OF WAY THROUGH WOODLAND ADJACENT TO THE JERSEY FARM WOODLAND PARK

Cllr Ternouth informed the Committee that the rights of way application for the footpath through woodland adjacent to the Jersey Farm Woodland Park has now been submitted with up to 44 witness statements. Its priority status will be confirmed by Herts County Council imminently. 
969
TREE REDUCTION AT HARNESS WAY OPEN SPACE

A resident of Harvesters (Jersey Farm) has approached the Parish Office to request that two trees (possible Ash/Beech), approximately thirty feet high, are reduced by 30% because they are creating issues with loss of light, satellite reception and increased pollen. The PACE Officer, having visited the site with Mark Carter, informed the resident that the trees are not diseased or dying and it would, therefore, be contrary to the Parish Council’s usual approach to grounds maintenance to reduce them. The resident has asked if she’s able to employ a contractor to carry out the reduction at her expense and the Committee was asked to consider this request. Further questions were asked of the PACE Officer to better understand the location of the trees and repercussions of reducing the trees, which were answered. It was, unanimously; 
RESOLVED
That the Committee decline the request from a householder to reduce the trees at Harness Way Open Space. 
RECYCLING, REUSING, REPURPOSING, REPAIRING

970
BLISTER PACKS 

The Clerk has been liaising with the Environmental Officer at London Colney Parish Council regarding the recycling of packaging from empty medicinal blister packs. The Council collects blister packs at various locations which are then taken periodically to a processing centre linked to a high street chemist. The Committee was informed that there may be an opportunity for Sandridge Parish Council to participate in this scheme which would involve the purchase of, perhaps, two receptacles, one in each of the two community centres. These would need to be modified to ensure whatever was put inside each receptacle stayed out of reach of young hands. Only empty blister packs would be collected. Advice would be taken from London Colney Parish Council in this regard. Cllr Chalkely provided an account of her experience of recycling blister packs and investigations into setting up such a scheme but had concerns regarding manpower needed to sustain the scheme. Blister packs are currently being recycled by the Greenhouse in St Albans or can be taken to London Colney Parish Council. Following some discussion, it was;
RESOLVED
Not to pursue this initiative at this stage. An article in Neighbourhood News to promote current recycling points was recommended. 
CARBON REDUCTION AND CAPTURE

971
BIKE RACKS
The proposed bike rack to the front of Marshalswick Library has not yet received approval. The library manager is hopeful of this happening soon. 

972
ST ALBANS GREENER TOGETHER NET ZERO FUND

A community fund with a target of improving sustainable local transport and energy use is now open with grants of between £2,000 and £20,000 available. Members may have project ideas for which to apply for funding or know of a local group who could benefit. Jill Watson notified the Committee that Greener Together is able to promote any such schemes on its website. 
973
MATTERS OF NOTE

· TMA Environmental Consultants have been commissioned to carry out an internal decay investigation on a large Beech in St Leonard’s churchyard. The cost will not fall to this committee. 

· Clothing banks continue to be very busy with two metric tonnes collected in June across all four banks. Payment rates have however reduced significantly (these are set nationally).

· A reminder that a Repair Shop will be held at the Jersey Farm Community Centre on 15th February 2025 in partnership with St Albans Fixers.  

· Members are reminded that the purchase of two dual bins for our parks is being withheld pending approval of the 2025/26 budget to fund ongoing collection.

974
ITEMS FOR INCLUSION IN THE AGENDA OF THE NEXT MEETING


There were no items proposed for the next meeting.
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING – 21st January 2025 at 7.30pm at Marshalswick Community Centre.  
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.14pm
Chair
……………………………………..
Date
………………………....................
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